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CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Smith called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Smith led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 None
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the March 11, 2015 Regular Board meeting minutes.  
MOTION PASSED
PUBLIC COMMENT


 The following people spoke to the Board regarding their concern and shock of the denial of tenure decision for Mr. Evin Lambert. They noted Mr. Lambert’s expertise, impact on the music community and future students. Students spoke to Mr. Lambert’s mentorship and support of students and the impact he has had on their lives. It was requested that the Board review their decision and consider reversal of their decision.
· Vicki Scannell

· Teresa Alison

· Jeffery Allman

· Julie Keeter

· Ceyu Luo

· Charlene McDaniel

· Linda Pourpasand
Mr. Smith stated that the Board engages in a comprehensive and serious process regarding tenure decisions, they take into consideration all aspects of the full time faculty member’s duties and responsibilities.  
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Nataley Guajardo) 
Ms. Guajardo reported that Spring Welcome Dazes provided students way-finding to their classes, on-campus resources, and many activities to make students feel welcome and supported.
Ms. Guajardo stated that student government held the quarterly Raider Review during finals to provide student with additional library hours, tutoring services, and entertainment to get a break from books. Clubs 101 is held to provide students with information with how to start a club to create communities with common interests within the college.
Ms. Guajardo reported that she has been working closely with members of the college regarding concerns students have with textbook costs, and the potential to increase online education resources. A survey was published on Canvas and students are being encouraged to participate in the survey to express their concerns on the topic.

ASPCP (Reported by Maria Rybalka)
Ms. Rybalka stated that Spring Welcome Dazes were very busy and focused on activities that would engage students, provide support, and have fun.
Ms. Rybalka gave an update on the student leadership goals including:

· Charging stations: will provide opportunities for students to charge their phones, nine units will be purchased, approved for funds through S&A
· Open Education Resources: options for lower cost text books for students

· Security Cameras: as a matter of safety.

Ms. Rybalka read a petition statement regarding security cameras and open education resources, both these goals are a part of an online survey and campaign to provide opportunities for student voices to be heard.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman acknowledged the military faculty for their work and hosting the Board meeting today. She reported that during Spring quarter each year faculty are approached by many students to write letters of recommendation, many of these faculty are part-time and not available to assist students, this creates a barrier for students. She asked for consideration of hiring additional full-time faculty to support student success.
Ms. Norman stated that she has never seen such a ground swell around a faculty member before regarding the denial of tenure. She noted that the effort is being led by community members and students not Mr. Lambert. Mr. Lambert allowed Ms. Norman to read his tenure packet which speaks to his abilities and expertise in his field and mentorship of students and she noted that his faculty peers voted in favor of tenure and the union is concerned what the impact may be on other tenure committees in the future, they are aware the final decision rests with the Board however there is concern that the recommendations from the committee is not be accounted for.  She noted her appreciation for the support of Mr. Lambert by one of the Board members during the March Board meeting. She expressed her appreciation to the Board for their careful thoughtful review of the tenure packets and knows they are committed to quality faculty and student success.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that the Labor Management Communications Committee meets monthly to discuss issues and concerns of Classified Staff regarding their Collective Bargaining Agreement. At their recent meeting the following topics were discussed: 
· Propose that all employees that supervise others receive training such as “Human relations in the workplace”.  This class is offered by Pierce College regularly.  We discussed looking at ways to offer a condensed version (1day) to make it practical.

· In-Depth FERPA training for new Classified Staff and a refresher for other staff (conducted on a regularly scheduled basis) to ensure ongoing compliance with Federal guidelines.  

· Student services staff are requesting training on how to deal with people in crisis.  Concerned that they do not have the basic tools and resources at this time.  We are looking into training that was provided previously “Mental Health First Aid Training” or something relevant.  
Mr. Torell reported that in March there was classified staff training and in-service titled: “Securing Your Future’. It was led by the Classified Staff Training Committee with opening remarks by Dr. Matt Campbell, VP Learning and Student Success.  The keynote speaker Carlos Adams from Green River Community College led a discussion on “Campus Climate”, which was an excellent presentation.  

The rest of the day was filled with workshops and activities that engaged staff with one another.  There were many workshops to choose from including, use of technology, financial planning, legislative processes, ethics, emergency procedures, etc. It was an excellent, well planned out day; full of great presentations and subjects of interest.  
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Presidents’ Report
Dr. Cavalluzzi stated that in Dr. Johnson’s absence he and Ms. Yochum would provide the District update. He reported that Dr. Johnson, Ms. Yochum, and he had several opportunities to greet and welcome the two new CEOs in Pierce County. Dr. Shelia Ruhland is the new president of Tacoma Community College and Dr. Mark Pagano is the new Chancellor of University of Washington Tacoma. Both of these leaders are interested in partnering with us.
Dr. Cavalluzzi noted that this month we begin internal budget presentations.  Based on the state revenue forecast and the governor’s budget, we asked departments coming forward with budget proposals to respond to two scenarios: a 3% budget reduction and a 6% budget reduction. The governor’s budget attempts to fund the McCleary decision as well as Initiative 1351, the class size reduction initiative.  In addition, the governor’s budget only partially funded the State Board’s Salary Cost of Living Adjustments for all staff.  Consistent with WPEA and other bargaining unit negotiations, these adjustments are proposed in the governor’s budget at the 3.0% level in 2015-2016 and 1.8% in 2016-2017 for all employees. The partial funding means that a portion of this increase would have to come out of the College’s existing budget, and since the governor has proposed that community colleges freeze tuition for the next six years, that COLA increase would require a budget cut in order to implement.  As always, we will allocate the college’s funds strategically based on core themes and the institutional effectiveness scorecard.  

Dr. Cavalluzzi stated that the next accreditation milestone is the Year 7 focused visit in October 2016, which is a study of the entire college with a focus on: institutional planning and implementation; effectiveness, assessment, and improvement; mission fulfillment, sustainability, and adaptation. Part of this work involves a review and update of governance policies.  The District Policy and Governance Cabinet is reviewing current policies, amendments, additions, and deletions and will be bringing it forward for approval next fall.

Dr. Cavalluzzi reported that we are currently at 97% of our annual FTE target (-544 FTE).  Since funding for the college is directly tied to reaching our allocation, we are modeling the possibility of reallocating the military enrollment to state enrollment.  We currently do not count military enrollment as state FTE.  If we were to count all of it, Pierce would be one of the highest over-enrolled colleges.  
Dr. Cavalluzzi noted several events happening throughout the district such as tenure receptions celebrating candidates in the tenure process; training on difficult dialogues regarding race and equity, and a professional development day for exempt and classified staff in April. 
Ms. Yochum reported that we have had the opportunity to participate in several events hosting our local legislators such as the Pierce County Community and Technical colleges’ legislative luncheon at the capitol in Olympia.  There was a good turnout with 7 legislators, Senators Steve Conway, Jeannie Darneille, and Bruce Dammeier, Representatives Christine Kilduff, Carol Gregory, and Hans Zeiger present. Legislators were complimentary of our system and were particularly interested in how tuition impacts student access; the mood was somber as it related to the pending budget. The SBCTC and all the colleges hosted an evening legislative reception at the capitol.  Five educational programs from around the state were selected to provide hands on demonstrations of student learning.  
Ms. Yochum provided a legislative bill update including:
· In the Senate budget, there is a budget proviso for a two-year feasibility study for a community college to be located in Graham.  This was not at our request.  We have not seen a policy bill, but there is $300,000 of funding for the biennium and the policy bill would come (necessary to implement the budget). Dr. Johnson has met with Senator Becker regarding the service provided to the outer reaches of our district and shared with her discussions with the Bethel School District about potential partnership opportunities when they place their next high school.  Dr. Johnson will be sending a follow-up email to Senator Becker reminding her that Graham is within the Pierce College District boundaries.

· We are carefully watching a bill regarding Running Start and College in the High School regulations.  Dr. Johnson had a successful conversation with Senator Bruce Dammeier regarding our concerns.  Senator Dammeier has introduced a striker amendment that defines Running Start as occurring on a college campus and College in the High School occurring in a high school setting. Additionally, the amendment also requires qualifications for instruction of College in the High School to be negotiated through the college and OSPI.
· We support the State Board budget request that asks the legislature to fund increments for our faculty.  If the legislature provides authority for increments without funding, it is a cut to our budget.

 Ms. Yochum stated we have now seen the operating budgets from the governor, the House, and the Senate.  Dr. Johnson recently testified on the House operating budget explaining the impacts to our system. There are three areas that we are watching carefully:
· Tuition-The governor’s, House and Senate budgets all freeze tuition for the 15-16 year, and the governor and House budgets remain frozen in the second year of the biennium, with the Senate decreasing tuition in the 16-17 year.  While tuition freezes and reductions are good for students’ finances, without adequate state backfill, this would be a cut to our budget.  

· Tuition Backfill-The House and Senate both provide tuition backfill.  

· Compensation-The governor’s budget provided for a 3% and a 1.8 % increase and then funded this at approximately 2/3 of the increased cost.  The House provided for the same increase and funded them at 100% of the increased cost.  The Senate budget provided for 85% of the COLA increase.  Any compensation authorized without full funding means a cut to our base budget.

Ms. Yochum stated that the governor and House capital budgets have been released and the Senate budget will be out soon.  She provided testified on the House capital budget this past week.  So far, the capital budgets are $100 million short of the SBCTC request and the Cascade Renovation Project on the list is not funded.

BOARD ACTION
Board Action 2015-11 Sabbatical for Professor Duncan McClinton
Ms. Roarty moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve a sabbatical for Professor Duncan McClinton for the 2015-2016 academic year.

MOTION PASSED
INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Open Education Resource Project
Ms. West reported that over the past few years, we have had individual faculty members developing open educational resource curriculum.  Additionally, our students have made it part of their agenda at the local and state levels.  Last year, a group of faculty asked the administration to consider providing a position to support the faculty in further development of courses.  Out of this conversation, and an ongoing conversation with the military faculty and administrators about ideas to regain a competitive marketing advantage for the program and increased completion rates for students, we decided to pursue an OER initiative that would develop 18-20 online courses that would lead to an Associate of Arts Degree, (Direct Transfer Agreement).  Our target for completion of the project is Fall quarter, 2016.

Providing the opportunity to our students to pursue an Associate of Arts degree without the high cost of textbooks or resource materials increase our goals of access and also student learning and success.  For our online military students, sometimes it is several weeks after registration before the textbook reaches them.  This shortens the amount of time they have to complete the ten week curriculum.  Utilizing OER affords them the opportunity to begin class with all necessary materials on the first day of the quarter.  Additionally, OER provide the faculty members with the opportunity to change their pedagogy and engage students in knowledge creation throughout the class.  Students that are more engaged with the curriculum tend to learn and retain information at a higher rate.  

INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITORING REPORT

Pierce College at JBLM-Measures of Student Success

As a key part of our Mission, Pierce College provides educational programs at Joint Base Lewis-McChord (JBLM). These programs are specifically designed to serve the needs of active-duty military personnel, their family members, VA benefit recipients, and civilians in the community.  Course completion rates for Pierce College at JBLM are important indicators of Mission fulfillment.  For a variety of reasons, enrollments have been decreasing for several years.  However, at the same time, course completion rates have generally been improving or remaining high relative to Mission threshold.

Pierce has intentionally designed its programs, functions and structures to ensure quality, sustainability and continuous improvement. To this end, each work unit has developed outcomes, criteria for success, and methods of assessment for the activities for which they are responsible. This provides a mechanism not only to measure departmental achievement, but also for individual programs to see the relationship to overall Mission fulfillment. Department and Program Outcomes includes the indicator of Grade Distribution by Modality, allowing for evaluation of grounded and online courses at different sites at JBLM.

Learning and student success represent the most foundational measure of our Mission.  The Course Completion Rate indicator allows for the evaluation of pre-college and college-level courses at JBLM, providing direction for and the ability to determine the effectiveness of interventions.
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Ms. Smith reported that he and other trustees have attended several events welcoming new higher education leaders to our community. He also attended the Pierce County legislative lunch in Olympia where trustees, leadership and students had an opportunity to engage with our local legislators and discuss issues and concerns facing our system.

Mr. Smith noted that he has received and responded to numerous letters and emails from the community and has shared the information with the other trustees.
Mr. Tiam stated his appreciation to the people who spoke earlier in the meeting regarding the denial of tenure to Mr. Lambert, he noted that the continuance and granting of tenure is one of the most significant jobs a Board does and the decisions are taken very seriously and handled with the utmost concern and care.
ACTIVITIES CALENDAR 


The activities calendar was discussed and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend. 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        May 13, 2015 Pierce College Puyallup  
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:24 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Steve Smith, Chair
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